ZONING, PLATTING & ADVISORY COMMITTEE (ZPAC)
May 2, 2017 — Meeting Minutes

Senior Planner Matt Asselmeier called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m.

Present:

John Burscheid — Highway Department

Jason Langston — Sheriff’s Office

Aaron Rybski — Health Department

David Guritz — Forest Preserve (Arrived at 9:12 a.m.)

Megan Andrews — Soil & Water Conservation District

Robert Davidson — PBZ Committee Chair (Arrived at 9:14 a.m.)
Matt Asselmeier — PBZ Department

Absent:
Brian Holdiman — PBZ Department
Greg Chismark — WBK Engineering, LLC

Audience: Robert Velazquez, Jeff Corneils and Robert Walker

AGENDA
Mr. Rybski made a motion, seconded by Ms. Andrews, to approve the agenda as proposed. With a voice vote of all
ayes the motion carried.

MINUTES
Ms. Andrews made a motion, seconded by Mr. Rybski, to approve the March 7, 2017 meeting minutes. With a voice
vote of all ayes the motion carried.

PETITION
17-09 Semper Fi Land, Inc. (Robert Velazquez) — Special Use Request to Operate a Landscape Waste
Composting Facility at 1996 Cannonball Trail Approximately 0.5 Miles South of Galena Road in Bristol
Township (PIN 02-15-101-003)
Mr. Asselmeier provided a summary of the request. The petitioner desires to operate a landscape waste
composting facility at the subject property. The petitioner already possesses a special use permit to operate a
landscaping business at the property; the petitioner lives at the subject property. The property is zoned A-1
Agricultural District. All of the adjoining properties are zoned Residential and are inside the boundaries of the United
City of Yorkville. The Land Resource Management Plan calls for the area to be Rural Residential.

As part of the previous special use permit, the petitioner had to dedicate a certain amount of land for trails. The
petitioner has dedicated the requested land. The Highway Department requested that the special use plat classify
this area as right-of-way instead of trails only.

The EcoCat consultation was terminated and the LESA score was 169. Ms. Andrews stated that the proposed use
would not prevent the property from reverting to other agricultural uses in the future.

The petitioner agreed to follow the standard noise regulations of 65 dBA during the day and 55 dBA during the night
as measured at the property line.

The petitioner will have a sign as listed in their business plan.

The petitioner agreed to have all vehicles and equipment that could be placed inside during non-operational hours
be placed inside one of the buildings.

WBK provided a letter regarding the petitioner's stormwater plans. The petitioner is working with his engineer to
address the items mentioned in the letter.
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The requirements for landscape waste composting facilities were discussed and the petitioner agreed to all of the
requirements of the Zoning Ordinance. The petitioner agreed to cease operations at 3:00 p.m. and not have
Saturday hours.

Mr. Rybski discussed soil and water sampling and host fee as they relate to this type of business. Mr. Rybski felt
that the fee schedule was scalable and that the proposed business should follow the same regulations as other
landscape waste composting facilities. The water and soil sampling should occur at least once per year; the Health
Department would conduct additional sampling if complaints arose. The Health Department also conducts site
visits. For the other company, the weights are reported with the payment of the host fee. The petitioner would like to
cap the amount of material at 26,000 cubic yards per year. Based on the proposed host fee of $0.80 per ton, the
petitioner would have to pay about $6,700 per year. The petitioner agreed to track type of material and quantity
measured by size of truck. The conversion factor is 3.3. The petitioner agreed to pay the same host fee on a
monthly basis.

Mr. Davidson asked what the petitioner was going to do with the yard waste. Mr. Velazquez responded he would
process everything in a tub grinder and make into a compost or mulch for reuse on projects. Mr. Davidson
requested a bond be created to fund a cleanup of the site if the petitioner abandoned the property. The petitioner
agreed to research bond information. Mr. Davidson also requested a limit be placed on the amount of material be
placed on the property. The petitioner agreed to cap the height of piles of material at 20 feet. The petitioner hopes
to start operations in 2018.

Mr. Langston asked where the petitioner would get his material and if the business would cause an increase in
traffic on Cannonball Trail. Mr. Velazquez responded that the majority of material would be generated from his
business, but that he would accept material from other sources, small landscape businesses. He plans to have a
maximum five (5) people onsite and does not anticipate an increase of traffic on Cannonball Trail because of his
business.

Discussion occurred regarding fencing and buffering. The petitioner agreed to install evergreens along the east,
south, and southwest portion of the property.

A gravel road shall be installed this fall.

Mr. Corneils expressed concerns regarding odor. There was no definitive answer to this concern, but Mr. Velazquez
believes that the size of the operation will minimize odor.

Mr. Walker asked about the size of trucks going onto the property. The petitioner responded that material be
dumped at his shop and then hauled to the site.

Mr. Rybski made a motion, seconded by Ms. Andrews, to forward the petition onto the Plan Commission with a
favorable recommendation subject to the following conditions:

The special use plat shall be amended to show a dedicated ROW instead of a trail.

The host fee shall be the same as the fee paid by Green Organics ($0.80 per ton until November 30, 2019

then the fee goes to $0.85 per ton starting December 1, 2019).

The host fee shall be converted to per cubic yard.

The host fee shall be paid monthly.

The petitioner shall create a form to track deliveries and quantities.

Sampling of water shall occur at least one (1) time per year.

Sampling of soil shall occur at least one (1) time per year.

The petitioner shall supply a bond to Kendall County to fund the cleanup of the site. The petitioner shall

research dollar amounts for the bond.

9. No piles of materials shall be stacked higher than 20 feet.

10. The petitioner shall plant evergreen trees along the eastern, southern and southwestern property lines for
screening.

11. The petitioner shall maintain the existing tree line.

12. The petitioner shall replace trees as quickly as possible if they die or severely damaged.
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By a roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously.

UPDATES OF PETITIONS
Mr. Asselmeier reported that the Delaney Gun Range Case will go before the PBZ Committee on May 8™ and the
Pagel rezoning case will also go before the PBZ Committee on May 8™

The request by DKR Group on Walker Road was withdrawn by the petitioner.

REVIEW OF PETITIONS THAT WENT TO COUNTY BOARD
Mr. Asselmeier reported that the rezoning of 790 Eldamain Road from A-1 to M-1 went to the County Board on April
18™. Because Yorkuville filed a formal objection, eight (8) members of the County Board were needed to approval
the proposal and seven (7) members of the Board were present when the item came up for discussion. The
proposal will go before the County Board on May 2.

OLD BUSINESS

None

NEW BUSINESS

None

ADJOURNMENT
Ms. Andrews made a motion, seconded by Mr. Guritz, to adjourn. With a voice vote of all ayes, the motion carried.
The ZPAC, at 9:50 a.m., adjourned.
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